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LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the AGM held on Thursday 15th September 2022 BY ZOOM ONLINE
	Present:
	Michael Mann, Chairman
	(MM)
	Lochy, Chairman

	
	Jon Gibb
	(JG)       
	Clerk

	
	Alister Sutherland
	 (AS)
	Coe

	
	Astie Cameron
Jon Hart
Colin Corlet
Grace Henderson
	(AC)
 (JH)
(CC)
(GH)

	Locheil Estate
Jahama Highland Estates
Shiel
Morar



1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Andrew Shaw, Chris Cairns, Angus Macdonald, Mirella Toth, Rob Pitkin and Davy Gunn.
2. New members
JG highlighted that there had been a number of changes to membership of the Board in the last year. These are as follows –
· Highland councillor Angus Macdonald replaces Allan Henderson as the council representative – thanks were conveyed to Allan Henderson for his several years of service to the Board.

· Mirella Toth and Rob Pitkin are the new Trust biologists

· Colin Corlett is the Shiel member replacing Jim Semple
· Neil MacNeilll and Chris Cairns joined the Board last year as Angling Club representatives

· Kenneth Knott (Forest and Land Scotland) has left the Fishery Board

3. Matters Arising
AS proposed and AC seconded the minutes as correct.
There were no other matters arising from these minutes.
4. Annual Accounts
The accounts were approved.

5. Accounts to date
There were no questions regarding the accounts to date

6. Clerk’s Update
MM thanked JG for his report. There were no questions on the Clerk’s update.

JG highlighted the issue of sea lice in Upper Loch Linnhe and explained that a new production regime is being trialled in the loch which should have a major benefit on wild salmon smolts going to sea. Instead of the normal 2 years production cycle from stocking to harvest, fish will be moved out after only one year. The benefit of this will be that wild smolts going to sea in the spring will not have to face high lice numbers every second year which they have in the past under the old regime (lice numbers are always higher on farmed fish in the second year of a 2 year production cycle as the farmed hosts are far larger and therefore attract more lice). JG stressed that this is a trial at the moment and much will depend on the capability of the receiving sites to take the fish after one year. Nevertheless it is a major step change in the farming approach in Upper Linnhe and, if successful and continued, has the potential to be of major benefit to wild salmon smolt survival.
MM asked whether this would have a benefit to sea trout as well. JG responded that, as sea trout live in the vicinity of fish cages year round (unlike salmon smolts which pass them in a matter of days), the lice control would need to be kept low for 12 months of the year to offer protection to sea trout. This is unlikely to be feasible based on the current practice of open net fish farming and the historic ability to control lice. This is obviously very disappointing.

7.  Conservation measures and river categorisation
JG said that the river gradings are set for 2023 and the list is in his report. Lochaber rivers are largely unchanged. 
JG wished to make everyone aware of the recent wider consultation by Scottish Government on the conservation measures. Within it is the proposal to make all rivers irrespective of their grading 100% Catch and Release. At first this would be encouraged voluntarily but there is the option of making it mandatory through legislation if this approach is not seen to work. JG has contributed to the FMS response to the consultation and has highlighted the issue of angling clubs and associations which are already struggling for memberships and this could be a final straw.
8. Fishery Trust Update
JG said that Mirella Toth had sent a summary of their work in their absence. It reads as follows –
Fisheries Trust summary September 2022

Summary for AGM:

2 new Biologists has started on the 18th of April. (Rob Pitkin & Mirella Toth)

Started straight with the West Coast Tracking project- 200 smolt has been tagged on the Loy and Lundy. (Waiting on data analysis)

EMP monitoring work- We have been working on 3 EMPs in Lochaber, 8 seine netting sites and 2 fyke nets.

Lice were bad earlier in the summer , seems to be a drop recently however fish shows previous lice burden signs.

Fyke net was successful on the Linnhe- plenty of trout has been caught.

We are struggling with the Sunart EMP. Not much luck with seine netting or fyke netting.

We are working on the Adult Salmon Sampling Project on the River Shiel. So far, we have 5 samples and expecting more throughout September.

We made a start with Electrofishing, Lochy catchment nearly done and several sites for the 3 EMP has been planned.

We recently done a water vole survey as well for a Peatland Project in Corrour.

Field work is still ongoing until the end of October depending on the weather.

New funding application has been sent to the Highland Council Nature Restoration Fund for American Mink control in Lochaber. Subject to funding approval, the biologists are keen to set up a wider control plan for the district.

We are reviewing this seasons field work as we go and planning ahead for the 2023 surveys.

__________

MM asked JG about the higher than normal lice levels in Linnhe this year. JG said that obviously this was a matter under scrutiny as the new production regime is underway. While one might expect higher levels than the previous first year of a 2 year production cycle (the fish are stocked earlier), JG has asked the LFT biologists for a comparative analysis of previous years to check that the numbers being seen now are within safety limits for smolt survival.
9. Smolt Tracking project
JG summarised the second year of the Salmon Smolt Tracking project. 200 smolts had been acoustically tagged from the Rivers Loy and Lundy – tributaries of the River Lochy – and 6 receivers had been placed down the river to the mouth. Many receivers were located in the marine environment all the way out of the estuary and to the Inner Isles. The freshwater receivers have all been retrieved and the marine receivers are in the process of being retrieved. Data will be analysed over the coming months, and it is hoped that some early findings will be available in the winter.
JG stressed that the primary aim of the project is to look at possible smolt migration routes (and this will hopefully feed into future locational planning of marine developments such as fish farms) but it is not a project to measure smolt survival. Nevertheless, it is interesting to note that, in common with many of the Moray Firth rivers, where an identical project has been taking place, around half of the smolts are being lost in the river before making it to the river mouth.

10. Salmon Scotland live gene banking project
JG outlined some of the details surrounding this new project which is in the planning stage for some Lochaber rivers. In Norway there is widespread ‘live gene banking’ for rivers in the vicinity of salmon farms – this is where indigenous fish from individual rivers are bred in captivity and held as a form of ‘insurance policy’ against fish farm escapes and interbreeding or any other environmental catastrophic events. The Scottish Government have no such facility in Scotland.
JG has been in discussion with Salmon Scotland (formerly SSPO) to look at funding a facility to start a live gene bank for rivers in the region. A project has been approved to trap smolts in 8 Lochaber rivers over the next 2 years and bring them on to full adulthood in individual freshwater tanks at the RLA’s Drimsallie Hatchery. These will be kept and replenished regularly with fresh genetic material and will act as a live gene bank for these 8 rivers. 

Running parallel to this project is a project undertaken by the LFT, and funded through the Salmon Support Fund, where they have electro-fished these 8 rivers and sent genetic samples from the juvenile fish caught to UHI in Inverness. As a result of this genetic analysis the LFT will produce reports for these 8 rivers by the end of this year which will include an estimation of the numbers of spawning adults that produced the juvenile fish caught (this information is far more detailed and relevant than simply producing e-fishing juvenile density reports). If it is highlighted that there is a critically low number of adults producing the fry in the river – this in itself is a problem as it points towards a potential inbreeding problem where siblings could be mating – then the fact that a live gene bank of mature adults in the hatchery exists will then give the option of replenishing the stock with an eyed ova stocking operation in that scenario.
JG will report further to the Board as the project develops.
11. AOCB

There was no other business.

12. Date of Next Meeting.
It was generally felt that detailed discussion can be lost in online meetings and some sort of hybrid meeting at least once a year would be a good idea. 

The Annual Public meeting will be held at 10.30am on Thursday 16th Marrch at 10.30am at the Alexandra Hotel. A Zoom option will be available. 
